
PIKE COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

REGULAR MEETING MINUTES 

March 1, 2021 @ 8:30 AM 

          Mark Flint 
Jeff Nelson 

          Ryan Coleman 
 
 
REGARDING CALL MEETING TO ORDER 
 
The meeting was called to order by Commissioner President Mark Flint.  Commissioners Jeff Nelson and 
Ryan Coleman were in attendance.  Also present were County Attorney Val Fleig, Auditor Judith Gumbel, 
Commissioners Assistant Kristi Dischinger, Sheriff Kent Johnson, Chief Deputy Dallas Killian, EMA 

Director Ryan Benner, Pike County Council President Jon Craig, County Health Nurse Amy Gladish, EDC 

Director Ashley Willis, Region 15 OCRA lead for Pike County Jenny Matheis, County Highway 

Superintendent Josh Byrd, Press Dispatch Editor Andy Heuring, Dick Brewster, Gary Leavitt, and 

Petersburg Mayor RC Klipsch.       

REGARDING APPROVAL OF MINUTES FOR FEBRUARY 16, 2021 
 
President Flint asked if anyone had any corrections to the minutes. Hearing none, he called for a motion 
to approve.  Commissioner Ryan Coleman seconded by Commissioner Jeff Nelson motioned to approve.  
Motion passed 3 – 0. 
 
APPROVAL OF CLAIMS FOR MARCH 1, 2021  
 
President Flint asked if Commissioners had any questions regarding the claims. Hearing none, he called 
for a motion to approve.  Commissioner Nelson seconded by Commissioner Coleman moved to approve 
the claims. Motion passed 3 – 0.  
 
REGARDING OLD BUSINESS 
  
 Open Bids for Community Crossing 
 
 County Attorney Val Fleig opened and read the bids for Community Crossings 2020 – Call 2. 
 Asphalt Materials, Inc. was the only bid received for the tack oil for the projects.  Cave Quarries 
 Inc. was the only bid received for the HMA, # 9 Binder/Wedging, HMA #11 Surface, and HMA #5 
 Base. The Commissioners discussed that since they were known bidders and the only bidders in 
 each case that they could go ahead and award the project.  The bids are attached. 
 
  Commissioner Nelson seconded by Commissioner Coleman motioned to award the project as  
 stated above to Asphalt Materials, Inc and Cave Quarries.  Motion passed 3 – 0. 
 
REGARDING NEW BUSINESS 
 
 Baker Tilly-Paige Sansone   
 
 Paige Sansone with Baker Tilly was present via Zoom. She stated that she had submitted a 
 proposal to the County Council to look at 14 major operating funds and the impact that the 
 decommissioning of IP&L would have on the tax income and levies in the county. She stated at 



 this current time due to Circuit Breakers the county is not collecting about 11.6% of the tax 
 assessment. The proposal states that Baker Tilly proposes to project over the next 10 years. She 
 stated that they would look at property tax rates as well as local income tax. They will look at 
 these rates compared to the other counties in the state.  Currently property tax rates is in the 
 upper 5% and local income tax is 2nd or 3rd lowest in the state. They will look at our cash reserve 
 levels in the funds and that it is at least at the 15% level.  
 
 Commissioner Flint asked for the time frame. She stated that the proposal would be completed 
 within 8 to 10 weeks after signing the agreement at a cost of $30,000. 
 
 Council President Jon Craig spoke to the group and stated that he had been the driver of this 
 proposal. He stated that last year’s results of IP&L’s initial decommissioning steps along with a 
 shift of the assets going to Morgan County caused a major decrease in assessed value in Pike 
 County. He said that the references from other counties in regard to Baker Tilly were excellent. 
 He stated, however, that none of the counties had the situation that we have. They use the 
 service for routine matters not as a forecasting tool as Pike would plan to use the information.  
 He stated that Pike County has been good stewards of the taxpayers money, but we have some   
 funds such as Reassessment, Sheriff’s Pension Fund and the General Fund that could not be 
 sustained at the present levels without increases in the tax levies.  We are not at emergency 
 levels now, but we could get there quickly. 
 
 Pike County Council President Jon Craig shared that the Council considered this proposal at their 
 last meeting. He said that it was tabled until the Council could receive recommendations. He 
 stated that he is going to advocate strongly to the Council and to use the Rainy Day Fund to 
 finance it.  Councilman Craig stated that since the Commissioners are the contracting body for 
 the County and at some point in time they would have to approve or disapprove of the 
 agreement should the Council decide to go forward with the proposal. 
 
 Councilman Craig asked Commissioner Flint if they could make the decision today as to 
 whether or not they would agree to the proposal now contingent upon the Council’s decision to 
 fund the proposal.  Councilman Craig stated that he could not in fact state what the Council’s 
 decision would be but would like to be ahead due to time if the decision is an affirmative. 
 
 Commissioner Coleman seconded by Commissioner Nelson motion to approve the study 
 contingent upon the County Council’s decision to fund the proposal.  Motion passed 3 – 0. 
 
 German American Insurance Proposal 
 
 Tony Cochren with German American Insurance presented the proposal stating that it was a 
 little higher this year than last year. EMC is the underwriter on the insurance and they requested 
 an appraisal of all historical buildings during the insuring process this year due to a bad 
 experience that they had in the cost of replacing an historical courthouse.  Our courthouse 
 appraisal rose from $9 million to $19 million! The overall blanket in the property insurance 
 policy is $30 million on multiple properties.  The blanket policy would increase allowing more 
 coverage and keep us from being underinsured. 
 
 The policy has a market clause of 130%. That basically gives the County the assurance that 30% 
 over the $19 million would be available to rebuild the courthouse if the County experienced a 
 total loss.  
 



Last year’s property premium was $26,389 this year it is $36,379.  The bulk of the increase is due 
to the appraisal. Our current policy is a replacement cost policy. We could go two other ways:  
ACD – Actual cash value which is a depreciated value.  Could also do a functional value.  But the 
functional value policy would not pay for removal of the debris. (It would only save $6,000 and it 
would cost much more than that to remove the debris. 

The rest of the premium is p: 

General Liability is going up 8% 
Linebacker Coverage 10% 
Business Auto 7% 
Total premium is $186,000 over all about a 14% increase. 

Commissioner Flint asked Ms. Dischinger if she budgeted an increase, and she said that she did 
not do so for the last couple of years as premiums had increased only slightly.  The premium is 
due March 3, 2021.  There was concern over the increase. There was concern that we didn’t get 
much notice of the increase. Commissioner Coleman asked if the County could file for an 
extension. Mr. Cochren said probably the answer would be no. We’ve been with GA a long 
time.  It’s a $23,339 increase. We don’t have time to seek a quote from someone else due to 
the timing.  Mr. Cochren said that he would be happy to go out to the market next year seeking 
possible new providers.  President Flint asked if there was a motion to approve. 

Commissioner Nelson seconded by Commissioner Coleman moved to approve the insurance 
contract with German American Insurance. Motion passed 3 – 0. 

WTH Data Request 

Ms. Dischinger explained that this is a standard WTH request seeking electronic map data from 
Sunrise Coal for GIS Data.  The charge to Sunrise is $750 of which the County ends up with $250. 
President Flint called for a motion to approve. 

Commissioner Coleman seconded by Commissioner Nelson voted to accept the agreement. 
Motion passed 3 – 0. 

EMA Ballistics Grant Extension (ratify) 

This is just a time extension for the grant because EMA Director Benner does not have 
everything in yet.  The grant is for ballistics gear for Fire and EMS. 

Commissioner Nelson seconded by Commissioner Coleman motioned to approve the extension 
request. Motion passed 3 – 0. 

EDC Annual Plan of Work 

Ashley Willis, presented the Economic Development Corporation’s Annual Plan of Work for 
2021. She went over the plans approved goal stating the status of each. The key areas are as 
follows:  Infrastructure and Facilities (CRs 350 and 300 and focusing on increased broad band 
service for underserved and unserved areas); Housing ( increase market rate and workforce 
housing); Workforce Development and Entrepreneurial Support (technology center open 
house, expanding technological support to the county; Community Engagement ($60,000 
OCRA Grant in 2020 and hopefully a $250,000 OCRA grant for Small Businesses in 2021); 



Energy, Natural Resources, and Renewables ( Next steps industry partners, Bowman Family 
Holdings, Utility Partners, IEDC, and Collegiate Partners); Marketing (Continue to market the 
county with new materials utilizing a lot more zoom and virtual means; and Business Growth 
(We had an uptick of growth but have seen a little bit of a pause due to COVID). 

REGARDING BUSINESS BY COMMISSIONERS 

Transfer of Office Duties - New Hire Protocols 

The Commissioner’s Office and the Auditor’s Office has had a strange split of duties. These are 
mainly HR type duties. Ms Dischinger and the Auditor’s office have agreed to a changed role 
in regard to some of the paperwork such as employment application processes, onboarding 
processes, FMLA, Insurance signup etc.  This is an Administrative Policy Change which notes 
the procedures to be followed in the County. 

Commissioner Nelson seconded by Commissioner Coleman moved to accept the proposed 
Administrative Policy Change.  Motion passed 3 – 0. 

Resolution Intent to Conduct Certificate Sale, & Set Minimum Bid

This is the Commissioners Certificate Sale that is tentatively set for April 29th Online. The 
recommendation by SRI would be a $100 minimum bid. This is Resolution 2021-11.  The 
resolution approves the calendar of the event and updates the agreement with SRI. 

Commissioner Coleman moved to approve Resolution 2021-11 addressing the Certificate Sale 
Calendar, minimum bid of $100 and the agreement with SRI.  Motion passed 3 – 0. 

Emergency Declaration 

President Flint asked County Health Nurse Amy Gladish what her thoughts were in continuing 
the Emergency Declaration one more month even though the COVID status is improving. There 
may be things forth coming that it would be better to be in this status until everything levels 
out. 

Commissioner Nelson seconded by Commissioner Coleman moved to continue the Emergency 
Declaration status for one more month.  Motion passed 3 – 0.  

Courthouse Status-COVID 

Ms. Gladish reported that we are now in a 2% level of the 7 - day positivity rate. 
There are eleven active cases right now. We are currently at the yellow level of meeting 
capacities of 100 but are definitely heading toward blue which would be capacity levels of 250 
persons. 

Pike County’s OCRA Application 
Our representative with Region 15 Jenny Matheis explained that next Thursday the 
Commissioner’s Application to OCRA for a grant for $250,000 for COVID Business Relief is to be 
submitted.  It must be accompanied by a Resolution with associated paperwork approved by the 
Commissioners to seek that grant.  Ms. Matheis stated that the grant was written to cover all 
costs of the County. Commissioner Flint asked if there were any questions. 



 Commissioner Coleman seconded by Commissioner Nelson motioned to approve the 
 Resolution. Motion passed 3 – 0. 
 
REGARDING BUSINESS BY PUBLIC – None 

REGARDING ADJOURNMENT 
 
Commissioner Coleman seconded by Commissioner Nelson moved to adjourn. Motion passed 3 – 0. 
 
        County Board of Commissioners 
 

        ____________________________ 
         

        ____________________________  

             
        _____________________________ 
 
Attest: 

 

_______________________  ____________ 
Judith Gumbel, Auditor            Date 
















































